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CHAIRôS CHIRP 
 

 

It may be a bit late to wish all members a wonderful bird filed 2024, but I am doing it anyway. Itôs hard to believe 

that nearly two months of the new year have already gone. I hope you all downloaded and printed the very beautiful 

calendar for 2024 that our hard-working editors created for us with photos supplied by you, the members.  

 

Since my last Chirp to you, I have had the most wonderful birding trip to Angola. This is an incredible little-known 

destination but in three weeks, I saw 450 species of birds of which 108 were lifers.  I then had a trip to my family in 

Arizona, seeing loads of lovely completely different birds there. Now back in South Africa I notched up two ñlifersò 

right at the beginning of this month with the White-rumped Sandpiper at Voëlvlei and the Lesser Frigatebird at 

Buffalo Bay. What a start to the year.  

 

Andrew de Blocq of Birdlife South Africa has been organising free birding outings throughout the Garden Route 

which carry on into March, all part of his ñDeveloping the Garden Route and Klein Karoo as an Avitourism 

Destination. ñ 

 

We have a few new members to welcome to the Club: Johnny Strauss from George, and from Knysna John and Sally 

Perceval Maxwell, Carol Schonegevel, Dirk van Driel and Annelise Kolbe-van Wyk and finally Ian Bloxam and 

Linda Hart. Linda is on the Board of Birdlife South Africa and it will be great to have someone of her standing living 

in Knysna. We look forward to having you join us on our outings or at our talks.  

 

Our three-night trip away to Gourikwa is fast approaching. As far as I can see there will be 24 of us going there and I 

am sure we will enjoy exploring an area we havenôt been to before. To those who have not visited the fantastic 

Voëlvlei we will be driving past it to get to Gourikwa and I plan to have a quick stop there on the way home to see if 

any of the rarities that have been reported there are still around.  

 

We have just had a Committee meeting to draw up the programme for the next six months and hope you will join us 

on the planned outings and also come to listen to our speakers in the Hall in Sedgefield during the winter months. 

Yours in birding 

Pat 
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EDITORIAL  
 

We have gotten off to a late start with the newsletter, but in the meantime the activities of the Club have 

been in full swing, with a couple of exciting outings, which have included lifers for some. If, like us, you 

werenôt able to go on the outings, you can read all about what you have missed by reading the reports 

submitted by members of the Club who were fortunate enough to be on the outings. 

We are not evolutionists as such, but nature is constantly ñevolvingò, or changing due to climate change, 

change in habitat, and other man-made impacts. Over the years here has been a movement of certain bird 

species to our area which previously havenôt occurred here. Just recently I have heard a Black- collared 

Barbet calling in the bush nearby. When on outings look for the surprises that nature blesses us with and 

be aware of the birds in your gardens and surroundings, for lifers yes, but also for the interesting antics of 

common birds. 

The newsletter is reliant on contributions from Club members, and once again we are grateful to those 

who faithfully submit photographs and writeups on the outings. However, interesting articles are also 

encouraged, as well as good photographs. An example of which you will find as you read on. Pat Nurse 

has submitted two very interesting articles. You donôt have to wait to be asked, any interesting bird 

observation can be submitted either direct to us (email address above) or via Pat or Steve (email addresses 

above). 

We wish you an excellent birding year and look forward to hearing from you.  

Cecil and Else Hiscock 

Editors 

 

   

 

 

  

  

  

 

 

                                        

 

 

 
Photo Ineke Morris     

 Juvenile Spotted Eagle-Owls in the garden. 

 
 

OUTINGS  

 

LAKE PLEASANT CAMP SITE: 21 SEPTEMBER 2023 

Twenty-four of us came together on a sunny Spring morning at this pleasant birding spot where the Coral trees 

(Erythrina caffra) were in full bloom. We divided into two groups and didƴΩǘ ƘŀǾŜ ǘƻ ǿŀƭƪ ŦŀǊ ǘƻ ǎŜŜ ŀƴ ŀƳŀȊƛƴƎ 

variety of birds feasting on the nectar of the bright red flowers. It was great birding with all the birds coming to the 

honey pot but tiring for the neck looking up at such an acute angle. 
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As can be expected, sunbirds were in abundance, especially Amethyst and Greater Double-collared and to a lesser 

extent, Grey Sunbirds. Speckled Mousebirds, Cape White-eyes, Cape Weavers and Cape Bulbuls were also sharing 

in the feast. But to our delight, a pair of Knysna Woodpeckers were also in on it, probably after the ants and other 

insects that were enjoying the nectar. To add further 

colour to the occasion, the Knysna Turacos and Black-

headed Orioles were active in the area and constantly 

reminding us of their presence. Other sunbirds sighted 

on the day, but further afield towards the fynbos and 

scrub bushes were Southern Double-collared and 

Malachite. 

When we eventually tore ourselves away from the Coral 

trees, we saw Black-bellied Starlings, Cape Batis, Olive 

Thrush and an African Dusky Flycatcher. The latter came 

flying to within a metre or two of us to catch his aerial 

prey before flitting back to its perch. In the scrub bushes 

we heard the calls of a Sombre Greenbul and a Bar-

throated Apalis, while Helmeted Guineafowl were to be seen and heard everywhere. Red-necked Spurfowl were 

also spotted on the day.  

We also heard Southern Boubous calling, which prompted Robert to share his knowledge of the vocal sound 
system of birds. He explained the difference between alarm calls, begging calls, contact calls, flight calls and song. 
We were listening to the duet contact calls of a pair of Southern Boubous that were staying in contact with each 
other while they foraged in the undergrowth. Birds produce sound through an organ unique to them, the syrinx. 
Robert explained that this complex avian vocal organ is situated at the bottom of the trachea where it branches 
into each lung. It enables some species to produce two notes at once as they can control each side of the trachea 
independently. Birds are also not restricted to singing while exhaling but can also do so while inhaling and that is 
why some species can sing continually for minutes on end.  
 
Some further highlights of this outing included: 
 

¶ Getting a rare and clear sighting of an Olive Bushshrike, the buff or ruddy morph. We were excited to see 

ǘƘƛǎ ŜƭǳǎƛǾŜ άƳƻǊŜ ƻŦǘŜƴ ƘŜŀǊŘ ǘƘŀƴ ǎŜŜƴέ ǎǇŜŎƛŜǎΤ 

¶ Seeing a Yellow-billed Kite that was a first for the season for many of the group; and 

¶ Hearing the call of the Black-collared Barbet that seems to be rapidly extending its range into the Garden 

Route. 

 
²ƘƛƭŜ ǿŀƭƪƛƴƎ ǘƻǿŀǊŘǎ ǘƘŜ ǿŀǘŜǊΩǎ ŜŘƎŜ ǘƻ ǎŜŜ ǿƘŀǘ ǿŀǘŜǊ ōƛǊŘǎ ǿŜ ŎƻǳƭŘ ŀŘŘ ǘƻ ƻǳǊ ƎǊƻǿƛƴƎ ƭƛǎǘ ǿŜ ƘŜŀǊŘ ǘƘŜ Ŏŀƭƭ 
ƻŦ ǘƘŜ [ƛǘǘƭŜ wǳǎƘ ²ŀǊōƭŜǊ ǎƻƳŜǿƘŜǊŜ ƛƴ ǘƘŜ ǊŜŜŘōŜŘΦ CǊƻƳ ǘƘŜ ƭŀƪŜΩǎ ŜŘƎŜ ǿŜ ǎǇƻǘted Egyptian Geese, Red-
knobbed Coots, Common Moorhens and Yellow-billed Ducks. 
 
During the course of the morning, we also saw Red-eyed Doves, Fork-tailed Drongos, Southern Grey-headed 
Sparrows, Cape Robin-chats, Southern Fiscals, Cape Wagtails, Neddicky and Canaries, both Forest and Cape. Of the 
aerial feeders we ticked Black Saw-wing and White-throated Swallows. 
 
We recorded 45 species on this exciting outing to a most pleasant birding spot and as we parted, we all looked 
forward to the next one in a fortƴƛƎƘǘΩǎ ǘƛƳŜΦ  
 
James Coghlan 

 Greater Double-collared Sunbird 
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Blesbok Road 19 October 2023 

A game drive with some birding 

Nine of us met up in the car park of the Salt and Copper restaurant on a sunny day but with a rather 

chilly, fairly strong wind.  We set out on the R328 and then turned off onto a gravel road towards 

Matjiesdrif.  WeΩd only been on the road a short while before finding that we were driving next to 

the Bergsig Game Farm and the animal sightings were amazing.  Reedbuck, Waterbuck, Bontebok, 

Springbok, Impala, Rhino, Zebra, Wildebeest, Sable, Eland and 3 lions sunning themselves on the roof 

of a small hut in their enclosure.  There were black Springbok and Impala and golden Wildebeest. 

Back to the birds ς our reason for the outing.  Within the first fifteen minutes we saw Blue Crane, 

Cattle Egret, Hadeda, Yellow Bishop, Black-winged Stilt, Egyptian Goose, Spur-winged Goose, Cape 

Canary and Blacksmith Lapwing. There were many small dams but they were all full and there were 

no edges for waders.  We did see Red-knobbed Coot and Yellow-billed Duck.  We parked where the 

road crosses the Hartenbos River just below the Hartebeeskuil Dam.  There is a really nice short walk 

along a gorge to the base of the dam where the water was flowing over the wall. We saw Cape 

Bulbul, Neddicky, Southern Double-collared Sunbird, Reed Cormorant and heard Little Rush Warbler, 

Bar-throated Apalis and Sombre Greenbul.  John had arranged for us to visit a camp site on the edge 

of the dam where we saw Cape Weaver, Cape Wagtail, Helmeted Guineafowl, Red-eyed Dove and 

Water Thick-knee.  On the other half of the loop back to the R328 we saw Cape Crow, Pied Starling, 

Common Moorhen and Black-headed Heron.  The last two animal sightings were a dear little Parrot-

beaked Tortoise and some Giraffe.  We saw 36 different bird species.  No Larks probably due to the 

long grass and high winds.  It was definitely a worthwhile outing.  We finished up sitting under a wild 

fig tree at the side of the car park to have our coffee. 

Jenni Miller 
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Gansvlei       Image: Gansvlei Website 

 

 

 

Top: Red-chested 

Cuckoo Bottom: 

Female African Emerald 

Cuckoo 

Photos: Steve Grewar 

GANZVLEI: 4 NOVEMBER 2023 

THE 

TARGET 

BIRDS for 

this 

outing 

were all 

Cuckoos, 

the Red-

ŎƘŜǎǘŜŘΣ 5ƛŘŜǊƛŎΣ YƭŀŀǎΩǎΣ !ŦǊƛŎŀƴ 9ƳŜǊŀƭŘ ŀƴŘ .ƭŀŎƪ ς and we were able to tick them all on the day. And this all 

thanks to Chris and Jenny Metelerkamp for hosting us at their beautiful Gansvlei Farm. This outing is a truly red-

letter day for our club with 22 members attending on this fine spring morning. Our two groups were expertly led 

by Peter Ginn and Robert Smith. 

With the persistent calling of the Red-ŎƘŜǎǘŜŘ /ǳŎƪƻƻǎΣ ƛǘ ŘƛŘƴΩǘ ǘŀƪŜ ƭƻƴƎ ōŜŦƻǊŜ ǿŜ 

spotted one that was well camouflaged in a leafy canopy but exposed itself briefly 

ǘƻ ƎƛǾŜ ǳǎ ŀ ǊŀǊŜ ǎƛƎƘǘƛƴƎ ƻŦ ǘƘƛǎ άǳƴƻōǘǊǳǎƛǾŜ ŀƴŘ ŘƛŦŦƛŎǳƭǘ ǘƻ ǎŜŜέ ǎǇŜŎies. At more 

ƻǊ ƭŜǎǎ ǘƘŜ ǎŀƳŜ ǘƛƳŜ ŀ YƭŀŀǎΩǎ /ǳŎƪƻƻ ŎŀƳŜ ŦƭȅƛƴƎ Ǉŀǎǘ ŀƴŘ ŀ ƭƛǘǘƭŜ ǿƘƛƭŜ ƭŀǘŜǊ ǿŜ 

had a good sighting of a female African Emerald. Luckily for us, Steve was able to 

capture some of this drama on camera. The Dideric Cuckoo was also sighted on the 

day, while the Black was heard but not seen. 

Moving on we also had good sightings of Chorister Robin-Chats that seemed to be 

breeding in the area as they carried on flitting about with food in their beaks as 

though asking us to move on so that they could feed their brood in nearby nests 

that they were keeping concealed from us. In the same spot there were also Black-

headed Orioles that were behaving in much the same manner. And to our delight 

ǘƘŜǊŜ ǿŀǎ ŀƭǎƻ ŀ DǊŜȅ /ǳŎƪƻƻǎƘǊƛƪŜ ǘƘŀǘ ŘƛŘƴΩǘ ǿŀƴǘ ǘƻ Ƴƛǎǎ out on this bird party. It 

was characteristically just quietly going about its business. 

And then we saw a very well camouflaged nest of a Blue-mantled Crested 

Flycatcher. Sharon spotted it when she saw movement. On a casual glance the nest 

looked like a cƻƭƭŜŎǘƛƻƴ ƻŦ Ƴƻǎǎ ŀƴŘ ƻƭŘ ƳŀƴΩǎ ōŜŀǊŘ ƭƻŘƎŜŘ ƛƴ ŀ ŦƻǊƪ ƻŦ ŀ ǘǊŜŜ ŀōƻǳǘ 

five metres above the ground. On closer scrutiny one could just see the tail sticking 

out of the cupped nest and from the other side we saw head movements now and 

again. This was a truly special sighting, thanks to Sharon. Other Flycatchers seen 

included the African Dusky, Fiscal and African Paradise. 

There were Green Wood-ƘƻƻǇƻŜǎ ŀǊƻǳƴŘ ŀƭǘƘƻǳƎƘ ƻǳǊ ƎǊƻǳǇ ŘƛŘƴΩǘ ǎŜŜ ǘƘŜƳΣ ōǳǘ 

Peter pointed out where they were nesting. They had taken over an old 

Woodpecker hole in a tree. But these noisy birds were not treating our group to 

their cackling chorus on this day.  

Another difficult to spot bird that was very vocal on the day was the Olive Bushshrike. It was calling at regular 

intervals all along the route and making an appearance every so often, much to our delight ς also an often heard 

but rarely seen specie. 

And then Hannaliza picked-up a small whitish ς pale blue egg that had probably been discarded from a nest. This 

elicited some debate, and the eventual consensus was that it was most likely a Green-backed Camaroptera egg 

that had been removed by that sneaky brood parasite, the African Emerald Cuckoo. The latter always uses the 

Green-backed Camaroptera as a host and its nest is usually not more than a meter from the ground, explaining 

ǿƘȅ ǘƘŜ ŜƎƎ ŘƛŘƴΩǘ ōǊŜŀƪ ǿƘŜƴ ŦŀƭƭƛƴƎ ŦǊƻƳ ǘƘŜ ƴŜǎǘΦ Cƻǳƭ Ǉƭŀȅ ǿŀǎ ǎǳǎǇŜŎǘŜŘΦ  

The bird hide is at the turning point of this highly productive walk through the picturesque Afromontane and 

riverine forest. This is where we saw Yellow-billed Ducks on the water and Yellow Bishops, Cape Weavers and Little 
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Rush Warblers in the reedbeds, before repeating the walk back to the starting point where we had lunch and 

compiled our list of 77 species for the day. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

James Coghlan 

BROWN-HOODED KINGFISHER TRAIL    16TH OCTOBER 2023  

 

Despite it being a lovely day, not as hot as it had 

been the day before, the birds all seemed very 

reluctant to show themselves. Fifteen members 

gathered keen to do this walk that most of us had 

not done for quite a few years.  While we were still 

gathering on the bridge just outside the gate, the 

Knysna Turacos were in full voice, as was the 

Southern Boubou, Little Rush Warbler and Bar-

throated Apalis. We also saw a couple of Speckled 

Mousebirds diving into the foliage and a pair of 

White-necked Ravens flew high over the ridge. 

Quite a few observant members saw a lovely 

African Paradise Flycatcher and the Sombre Greenbuls were also singing quite a symphony. We walked 

quietly along the track but saw no birds, but heard some groups of Terrestrial Brownbuls and some Cape 

White-eyes. There was great excitement when from deep in a bush very close by we heard a Knysna 

Warbler, but of course no one saw it. It was good to see that two wooden bridges have been put in along 

the trail, which made the river crossings much easier. While we walked along we heard Cape Robin-

chats, Green ïbacked Camaroptera and Olive Bush shrike. We then came to another larger river crossing 

with no bridge only stones to jump across, so I decided not to go any further, as my balance for rock-

hopping is no longer any good. 

  A few members stayed with me while the other stalwarts led by Robert carried on. I gather the bird 

sightings did increase marginally and they recorded Black-bellied Starlings, Tambourine Dove, African 

Dusky Flycatcher, Amethyst Sunbird and a distant Narina Trogon. My small group heard Chorister 

Robin-Chat, Grey and Greater Double-collared Sunbirds and had very close views of a pair of 

magnificent Knysna Turacos. Once the rest of the group returned, we went back to the entrance gate for 

our coffee/tea time. We did the list of sightings, which at a paltry 28 must be one of the lowest ever 

recorded. In spite of this we all enjoyed a lovely walk in very pleasant temperatures and lovely scenery. 

Thanks to Steve Grewar for some excellent photos. 

 

Pat Nurse. 

 
 
 
 

 

   
Photos: Hil Aubert and Veronica Bruce 
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CHRISTMAS BRAAI.  25 NOVEMBER 2023. 

 

Undoubtedly, the highlight for the Lakes Bird Club in 2023, was the Flock to Wilderness, the Annual 

General Meeting of Birdlife South Africa held at the Wilderness Hotel at the end of May. In conjunction 

with the AGM, the Learn About Birds Conference for both laymen and scientists was held. Some 

members of our Club did pay to attend these excellent talks and I was pleased to see about 20 members 

attend the actual AGM on Saturday morning. The Club was very involved in organising outings for the 

delegates. My sincere gratitude to Tim Carr for being the main organiser and to all the members who 

acted as guides. I was very thrilled that a total of 193 species were recorded on these outings, a very good 

total for the Garden Route in May. As a follow up to this, Andrew de Blocq of BLSA is busy with a 

programme called ñDeveloping and Marketing the Garden Route and Klein Karoo as an Avitourism 

Destinationò. This is happening with 10 webinars during November for which 150 people have registered 

to take part. He has lined up some excellent speakers, including our very own Justin Ponder, who is really 

doing so well with his public speaking. Birding trips are also being organised in various parts of the area, 

and I know Christiaan Viljoen has done some around George and Rudi Minnie in the Mossel Bay area. 

In mid-May the Lakes Bird Club was also in the spotlight in the BLSAôs Tuesday evening Conservation 

Conversations, when David Allan spoke about the magnificent book KNYSNA ESTUARY- JEWEL OF 

THE GARDEN ROUTE. The chapter on birds is based on the figures of 30 years of CWAC counts 

organised by Lorna Watt with members of the Lakes Bird Club.  Both Lorna and I are cited as co-authors.  

At the beginning of March, we had an away trip to the Cango Mountain Resort near Oudtshoorn. It was 

lovely to see how green that part of the Karoo was after the good rains. We did one drive east of the resort 

and then Sue Brandtôs friend from Oudtshoorn Steven Evans, an ornithologist led us up the Swartberg 

Pass which was spectacular that day. Protea Canary, Cape Rockjumper, Cape and Sentinel Rock Thrushes 

and Cape Siskin, all put on a wonderful display to make this a really good trip.  

We have had some good outings this year. The February outing to Gouritz and Voëlvlei produced a lot of 

birds, even though Voëlvlei was dry. By August this had changed and the pan was so full that the exit 

through the river at the north end was impassable.  We recorded 102 species that day and a visit last 

Saturday confirmed that even more birds have arrived, including quite a few Palaearctic waders and a 

flock of 40 Greater Flamingo. I also saw flocks totalling over 100 Blue Crane in the area. 

In May I arranged for 20 of us to visit Gondwana Game Reserve. We had a pleasant morning driving 

around in their big game viewing vehicles, and the guides said it was a very nice change for them to be 

looking for birds instead of the Big Five. We also had another good outing to the Mossel Bay area, where 

we saw Cape Gannets and Brown Skuas feeding off the Point. 

At our AGM in February the Committee were re-elected en masse, and then I gave a talk on my visit to 

the Hawaiian Islands the previous year. Selena Flores, an American who lives in Plett, told us about the 

exciting project she was just off to manageé ridding one of the islands in Midway Atoll in the northern 

Pacific of invasive House Mice.  She has promised to come and give us an update on her return next year. 

We had other excellent talks during the winter months: Brian Taggart on Birding in Eastern and South-

eastern Zimbabwe and then Mike Bridgeford on Birding in Northern Serengeti. I closed the talks with one 

of Birds and Tigers in Northern India. We have had quite a few new members join this year, including 

Mike and Carole Bridgeford from Plett and Linda Hart and her husband Ian Bloxam from Joburg. Linda 

is on the Board of Birdlife South Africa and Ian did his MBA with my son-in-law and they were all good 

friends before my family emigrated. 

The CAR and CWAC counts have been done twice this year as usual, and the African Black 

Oystercatcher breeding season has started. This is still run very capably by Peter Dawson with a team to 

help him monitor the Sedgefield beaches and Andrew Marshall who rings the chicks.  Robert Smith still 

runs Thesen Island and from this season Hanna Edge has offered to take over the monitoring at Brenton 

on Sea, for which I am very grateful. Recently a resume of 25 years of monitoring has been presented as a 

scientific paper in The Ostrich, the scientific journal of Birdlife South Africa. Dr Mark Brown from Plett 

was very involved in the final draft.  

Now it is time for some thank youôs. Firstly, to Gail and Sean Hanekom for always welcoming us here to 

Fynbosvlei, for making the fires and allowing us to use this delightful venue. I am sure you are feeling 

heartsore at this time, as we are coming up to the anniversary of Nicôs death- a huge shock to us all. I 

should like to thank the Committee for always backing me up. Thanks to Steve (in absentia) for doing all 

the admin and sending out notices etcé. that leaves me more time for birding and atlassing! Thanks to 
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Jenni for being in charge of the outings programme and confirming the venues etc.  Thanks also to Robert 

Smith, John Crowson and Brian Taggart for helping to lead and organise outings while I have been 

gallivanting around Angola.  Thanks to Peter Dawson for all his Oystercatcher work and for providing a 

venue for our Committee meetings.  A special thanks to our esteemed editors of The Malachite, Cecil and 

Else (also in absentia) for continuing to produce an excellent newsletter three times a year, in spite of the 

past year being very difficult for both of them health wise. I really appreciate that you have still carried on 

doing this in spite of everything, as editors would be very difficult to replace.  

I also want to thank all Lakes Bird Club members for their interest and enthusiasm and for being so 

welcoming to new members.  I wish all members who are taking part in Birding Big Day next Saturday a 

successful day. I am very happy to be doing it again this year for the 27th time. 

I wish you all a very blessed Christmas with your loved ones and I will be thinking of you all, as I enjoy 

the snow of northern Arizona with my family. I wish you a wonderful 2024, full of birding adventures, 

the first of which should be our trip to Gourikwa Nature Reserve at the end of February. 

Now it is time to cut the waffle and hand over to our unique cabaret star CHORISTER ROBERT  who 

will entertain you in his inimitable fashion. 

Thank you. 

Pat Nurse 

 
Woodburn and Leisure Isle     Thursday 18 Jan 2024 

¢ƘŜ [ŀƪŜΩǎ .ƛǊŘ /ƭǳō ƳŜƳōŜǊǎ ƳŜǘ ŀǘ ²ƻƻŘōƻǳǊƴŜ ²ŜǘƭŀƴŘ ŀƴŘ ƛƴ ǘƘŜ ŀōǎŜƴŎŜ ƻŦ tŀǘ bǳǊǎŜ, Robert Smith lead 
the group.  There were about sixteen participants. The wetland was teeming with birdlife so we were spoilt for 
choice. 

It was a hot and windy morning and we were surprised at the end of the day that a total of 46 bird species were 
seen, because they tend to hide away for shelter in such windy conditions. 

One of the highlights was seeing a big group of Common Greenshanks that were flocking together at one point in 
the wetland. They are not often seen in such numbers in this area. 

We saw big groups of Cape Teals and Cape Shovelers quietly staying to the shady areas. A small group of Pied 
Avocets were also visible in the middle distance.  These are usually seen in greater numbers in this part of the 
wetland. 

We viewed a beautiful Malachite Kingfisher fishing actively on a section of quiet water and because of its darting 
movements, was very hard to see.  The bird finally came out and perched on a branch with a fish that it had 
caught, so we could have a good view of it with its catch which was well beaten around before being swallowed.  

White-rumped Swifts, Black Saw-wings as well as Barn Swallows were soaring above us trying to catch tasty 
insects and it was wonderful watching their active and differing hunting aerial movements. 

Marsh Sandpiper is not commonly seen on the Woodburn wetland and everybody was very excited to view this 
species. A Common Sandpiper was also viewed ς but with great difficulty, since it was hiding with its back to us, 
obviously relying on its cryptic plumage to make it difficult to observe in the long sedges.  

We saw a young African Spoonbill with its grey bill in the shallows. This observation led to the conclusion that the 

breeding season was successful. Hopefully this confirms that they will thrive in the area. 

An African Black Oystercatcher flew in over the wetland and it was a quick sighting before it disappeared behind a 

grassy bank. 

We proceeded onto Leisure Isle to identify other birds. On the way in we saw Common Starlings and their 

colouring reminds one of stars in the night sky. 

After gaining permission to enter the harbour, we tried to see if there were any birds on this part of the lagoon. 

Unfortunately, due to the high tide, the birds were not active in this area as opposed to a low tide visit, when birds 

are more abundant and visible.  
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Spotted Thick-knee had bred out in amongst the boats in the boat parking area and it was wonderful to see the 

two youngsters in the grass under one of the boats.  Under the ever-watchful eyes of their parents, only slight 

movements gave them away. 

A Dideric Cuckoo was sitting on the end of a branch in the open and it was wonderful to see it in the open and at 

close range since they normally hide away in the thickets.  His call is so distinctive we could not miss it. A pair of 

Black-ŎƻƭƭŀǊŜŘ .ŀǊōŜǘǎ ǿŜǊŜ ŎŀƭƭƛƴƎ ƛƴ ǘƘŜ ŘƛǎǘŀƴŎŜΣ ŀƴŘ ƘŀǾƛƴƎ ǘƘƛǎ ƻƴ ǘƘŜ ƭƛǎǘ ŎƻƴŦƛǊƳǎ ǘƘƛǎ ǎǇŜŎƛŜǎΩ ǊŀƴƎŜ 

expansion and acceptance of Leisure Isle as a favorable spot to nest and breed. 

A pair of Spotted Eagle Owls were known to have bred successfully in the area near the Leisure Isle Bowling Club. 

Clive Watson was aware of the whereabouts of these birds and he showed us the family and chicks. It was a 

delight to see one of the youngsters hiding behind a branch peeking out at us. 

 

Clair Dane 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 

 

 

VOëLVLEI: 3 FEBRUARY 2024 

AFTER RECENT REPORTS of enticing rarities reported at Voëlvlei, we just had 

ǘƻ Ǝƻ ōŀŎƪΦ !ƴŘ ǿŜ ǿŜǊŜƴΩǘ ŘƛǎŀǇǇƻƛƴǘŜŘ ǿƛǘƘ ǘƘŜ ǊŜŎƻǊŘƛƴƎ ƻŦ ƭƛŦŜǊǎ ŦƻǊ Ƴƻǎǘ 

of us with the White-rumped Sandpiper while the Blue-cheeked Bee-eater 

was also a first for many. When we were there in August 2023, we were 

chuffed with our credible count of 102 ς this time we got 106! It was 

certainly a day of records with 39 birders attending and even after 

consolidating travelling, our convoy still consisted of seventeen vehicles.  

The advance party of Peter Ginn and Hugh and Heather Bennett went ahead 

to select a prime spot where we were most likely to see our favourite bird ς 

ǘƘŜ ƻƴŜ ǘƘŀǘ ǿŜΩǾŜ ƴŜǾŜǊ ǎŜŜƴ ōŜŦƻǊŜΦ {ƻΣ ǿƘŜƴ ǿŜ ŀǊǊƛǾŜŘΣ ǿŜ ŎƻǳƭŘ Ƨǳǎǘ 

alight from the vehicles and enjoy the amazing number and immense variety of water birds all around. Since 

Voëlvlei has been an important venue for the annual waterbird count, all the species recorded on the day are 

listed below. 

 

 


